Family Services Committee Meeting
September 5, 2012

Special Agenda: Discussion of Emergency Assistance Program Changes
In attendance:  Jane Banks, Center for Human Development, Shannon Barry, Springfield Public Schools, Liz Bewsee, Michaelann Bewsee, Ellen Broadhurts, West Springfield Public Schools, Janis Broderick, Elizabeth Freeman Center, Ruth Bourquin, Mass. Law Reform Institute, Alvina Brevard, DHCD, Tammie Butler, Community Action, Cris Carl, Greenfield Family Inn, Sara Cummings, Community Action, Charity Day, Franklin Redevelopment and Regional Housing Authority, Karen Dean, Hampden County Sheriff’s Department, Oona Dougherty, Mass Justice Project, Marcia Crutchfield, HAPHousing,  Ken Demers, New England Farm Workers Council, Harry Duchesne, New England Farm Workers Council, Toni Hochstadt, Community Action, Steve Huntley, Valley Opportunity Council, Faith Lafayette, Department of Public Health FOR Families, Fran Lemay, Greenfield Family Inn, Wendy Kane, Western Mass. Legal Services, Sameea Kazmi, Community Legal Aid, Jay Levy, Elliot CHS – Homeless Services, Jane Lindfors, DTA/DV unit,  Eddie Martinez, Valley Opportunity Council, Ashley McGurn, Department of Public Health, Alana Murphy, DHCD, Donna Nadeau, DHCD, Jordana O’Connell, Holyoke Public Schools, Steve Plummer, Springfield Partners for Community Action, Shannon Porter, HAPHousing, Bob Pulster, DHCD, Liz Rogers, Interagency Council on Housing and Homelessness, Kevin Reed, Valley Opportunity Council, Jim Reis, HAPHousing, Jay Sacchetti, ServiceNet, Jim Seney, VA, Robin Sherman, Franklin Redevelopment and Regional Housing Authority, Pamela Schwartz, network coordinator, Kelly Turley, Mass. Coalition for the Homeless, Luz Vega, WomanShelter, Lauren Voyer, HAPHousing, Lynne Wallace, Dietz&Co. Architects, Chair, Network, 
Special Guests:  Bob Pulster, associate director, Division of Housing Stabilization, DHCD; Liz Rogers, executive director, Interagency Council on Housing and Homelessness; Ruth Bourquin, attorney, Mass. Law Reform Institute; Kelly Turley, Director of Legislative Advocacy, Mass. Coalition for the Homeless

Please note:  These minutes capture the essence of the conversation, as opposed to being an exact transcription of the conversation.  
Bob Pulster, associate director, Division of Housing Stabilization, DHCD

Bob opened the discussion with a big-picture frame of DHCD’s efforts to balance the lasting goals of permanent housing with families’ emergency needs for shelter.  Noted that since 2009, state funding  has resulted in rehousing of 7,000 families across the state through Flex Funds and HomeBASE.  At the same time, shelters are at capacity and 1,700 families are still in motels.  Everyone agrees that motels are not the right policy approach for families and children.  
For FY13, the Administration continues its commitment to rehousing and prevention:  $70-80m commitment to HomeBASE.  RAFT expanded by $8.5m to support prevention; additional MRVP vouchers coming into Commonwealth as early as next month.  All of this investment reflects the State’s commitment to change the system so it is not reliant on motels.
Update on FY13 implementation:
Note:  Please visit DHCD’s website for detailed information around the proposed regulations at http://www.mass.gov/hed/economic/eohed/dhcd/dhcd-housing-and-homelessness-reform.html.  The notes below only refer to portions of the regulations which were raised in discussion.  To get more information and more complete context, please go to the link listed above.
Legislative language that became law reset the 4 eligibility categories.  Asked for 60 day legislative review of Dept.’s plan to promulgate regulations.  Called for 15 day review when pertained to health and safety.  Filed proposed regulations and guidances.  60 days from time of proposal they will file an emergency regulation on 9/17 and still have a 60 day review period and one public hearing [note: post this meeting, per minutes below, DHCD made an agreement to hold a second hearing in Western Mass.]  
Health and safety regulations went into effect on 8/6 (15 day review period).  Currently 16 modifications to regulations filed.  

If a family comes into office and presents as doubled-up, homeless coordinators will probe around health and safety, DCF will make assessments.  As a result of feedback and advocacy, qualifying criteria for health and safety risk now includes “chronic couch surfing.”
If families are doubled-up without health and safety issue, they would not be eligible for shelter.  The assumption in that situation is that they would be better served with RAFT.  Families who are now ineligible are being referred to RAFT program.  RAFT is being specifically targeted to serve families who would have previously been eligible for EA.

This approach responds to family preference to stay housed and not to have to enter shelter in order to access housing benefit.

Regulations as applied to domestic violence situation:  new system builds on Mass. General Law Chapter 209A definition of domestic violence. The new regulation will account for non-intimate partner violence. 

Eviction threshold for eligibility: still 48 hours.  Hoping to use RAFT/ESG money to prevent evictions.  Defines no-fault – where no fault or excused fault, families will be eligible for shelter.

Residency requirement: If families state they are not residents, they are not eligible.  There is no length of stay requirement.  DHCD is offering latitude to return with documentation.
In sum:  The Commonwealth is providing a responsible safety net.  The conversation begins  with the fact that we have a lot of resources on the table, a shared mission, trying to support families in a humane, compassionate, fair way.  MA is seen as leader in nation for amount of resources and commitment from Administration.  Spending $200 million on a system for families who need housing help.  We still have entitlement system for shelter and are continuing to build resources for alternatives.  

Public hearing scheduled for 10/22.  Seeking location in downtown Boston [Note: based on feedback, Alana Murphy, Director of Policy for DHCD, agreed to add Western Mass. public hearing.]
Ruth Bourquin, staff attorney, Mass. Law Reform Institute:
Everybody supports DHCD’s commitment of resources.  However, $4,000 (RAFT and HomeBASE assistance) will rarely house people for a year.  It may be useful for people who aren’t homeless yet.  

MLRI is now constantly dealing with families who have been deemed ineligible.  Pleased about DHCD’s change to include “chronic couch surfing” as qualifying criteria for shelter.  However, some families don’t have couches; families are sleeping in cars or hospital emergency rooms.  Families who have been doubled up and told to leave are being told by DHCD that they are not eligible for shelter; that they have to first actually sleep in car or ER.  The most disturbing policy change is that most families cannot get shelter unless they have actually stayed in an uninhabitable place.  This is resulting in dangerous living situations with tragic consequences.
New regulations require nothing less than condemnation to meet “health and safety” – severe sanitary code violations do not suffice. [DHCD response:  there are health and safety conditions as well as violent situations that may be in the household that would qualify people for shelter based on the health and safety standard.  A number of health and safety considerations would qualify people for shelter short of condemnation.]
Families are being evicted for pure no fault reasons, e.g., families who are evicted because they cannot afford their rent are not eligible. [DHCD response: there are qualifying reasons for why someone can’t pay their rent including caused by a medical condition, disability or a loss of income through no fault of the household or due to a change in household composition.]  
Families are steered away from seeking shelter for fear of being reported by DHCD workers to DCF that children are living in a place unfit for human habitation.  [DHCD response:  It is DHCD’s position that their consistent practice is to engage DCF to do a health and safety assessment without filing a 51A.  They acknowledge that staff are mandated reporters but DHCD only engages with DCF to do health and safety assessment.]
Larger group discussion:

Michaelann Bewsee:  seeing DHCD give list of resources to denied families that are not available to them.
Several people around the table applauded Alvina Brevard (western mass DHCD supervisor) and her interventions and efforts on behalf of families, but made clear that a family’s access to shelter should not depend on these kinds of one-on-one interventions, whether it be Alvina or an advocate or housing provider; that there must be applicable policies that ensure all families’ safety without intervention.
Several people shared individual stories of families who were denied shelter and then were granted assistance only after such intervention by providers/advocates.   

Discussion of shifting policy to explicitly allow for “imminent threat of living in uninhabitable condition” being sufficient to qualify for shelter.  When families are being asked to live and have nowhere to go, they should qualify for shelter.  

HAPHousing: now working with $1.3 million in RAFT funding to assist families who are not eligible for EA shelter. 
Alana Murphy, policy director, DHCD, expressed appreciation for feedback.  Encouraged people to continue to communicate what they are seeing.  Advised to communicate with DHCD with experiences.  Contact:  Bob Pulster and Liz Rogers. 

Agreed to hold Western Mass. public hearing on regulations.  

Janis Broderick:  DV and DHCD have nothing to do with each other.  But DV shelter works with homeless families all the time.  Providers used to serve on statewide committee on this issue but no longer.  We must close this gap.
Liz Rogers:  ICHH efforts are underway right now focusing on closing this gap between DV and DHCD, DTA and DCF.  Targeting most significant practices and policies.  Liz is taking the lead on this and will be back in touch.
Concerns also expressed for families whose rental assistance is about to come to an end.  How will they continue to stay housed?

FY14 conversation starts now, which includes this issue of initial HomeBASE assistance ending and putting more investment into stabilization.  
Next Family Services Meeting:
Wed., 9/19
9:30-11:00
New England Farm Workers Council
225 High Street, Holyoke
We will discuss Network position on EA changes at that meeting.
